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You have asked for my opinion on whether or not the Board of Representatives may schedule 
the proposed Charter Revision referendum on the election of November 7, 2023, rather than 
November 5, 2024, which is the next "general election at which either the Mayor, state officials 
or federal officials are to be elected" per Charter Section Cl-40-5. Unlike the November 5, 2024 
election, the November 7, 2023 election is only a local municipal election and does not fit under 
the definition referenced. 

The short answer is that first, I believe that the Chatter and the rules of statutory construction 
compel the Board of Representatives to endeavor to schedule the referendum for the 2024 
election, and therefore to so schedule it. Second, and perhaps more importantly, I believe that 
were the Board of Representatives to schedule the referendum for the 2023 election, any result 

would be susceptible to challenge in a declaratory judgment action or other appropriate judicial 
proceeding and so would pose an unnecessary legal risk to the process and would invite 
expensive and potentially protracted litigation. A November 2024 referendum would pose no 
such threat. 

C 1-40-5 reads in part "[t]o the extent permissible under applicable state law 1, the Board of 
Representatives shall endeavor to schedule the referendum on any proposed charter amendments 
or revisions to coincide with a general election at which either the Mayor, state officials or 
federal officials are to be elected." Counsel to the Charter Revision Commission has opined in 
his September 2, 2023 memo to the Board of Representatives that "this provision does not 
establish a fixed requirement ("shall endeavor"); but rather establishes a preference" which the 

1 No state law prevents the Board of Representatives from scheduling the referendum for 2024. It does, however,

give the Board of Representatives the option of scheduling a special election C.G.S. 7-19l(e), and requires that any 

referendum be held within 15 months of the approval of the appointing authority, which would include November 

of 2024 as timely. 
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